
MAT Executive Council

MINUTES

Tuesday, February 26, 2008

9:30 am

Rio, Room 515
Members Present:



Jared Langkilde 
MCC
Shirley Green
PVCC
Karen Russo
GCC

Deanna Kalcich
SCC
Shirley Henderson
MCC
Jan Binder
PC
Kerry Mitchell
PC
Andy Lenartz
DO
Michele Hamm
GWCC
Jim Neuenfeldt
PC
Gloria Smith
DO
Scott Wickham
CGCC


Pat Honzay
DO L
Sherri Basha
CGCC
Kevin Bilder
Rio


Cheryl Crutcher
SMCC
Les Strickland
MCC
Zhara Dean
SCC


Guests:

Cat Dragon 
SCC



Call to Order:  
A quorum was established, and the meeting was called to order at 9:30 am.

Treasurers Report:
Gloria distributed copies of the Treasurer’s report (report on file) and notes that there currently is a $45,770 balance in the sabbatical account, $1,925 in the dues account, and $262,409 in the Professional Growth Account. The recent Conference invoices are being paid, and that account balance is not available at this time.  Les moved to accept the Treasurer’s Report as submitted; Kevin seconded, and the motion passes unanimously.   

Approval of Minutes:
Les Strickland moved to approve the minutes of the January 22 meeting; Andy seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

MAT Evaluation Instrument:
Responding to the Vice Chancellor of Human Resources’s request for a more streamlined, more usable evaluation form, volunteers were requested to work with Judy Castellanos and Sherry Faulkner on revising the form. Pat Honzay was asked to act as consultant/facilitator, and Shirley Green, Cheryl Crutcher, and Scott Schulz will represent MAT on the committee.  An initial meeting has been set for March 7.  It is felt if the evaluation can be reduced to 1 page it is more likely it will be used with greater regularity.

FAC Report:
A special meeting was called to today.  The Vice Chancellors of Student Services  will be discussing temporarily improving funding sources and will be working on a permanent funding solution.  At this time, we know that a step is off the table for all employee groups.  The issue of a tuition increase was discussed.  The November 13 FAC meeting minutes will be amended to show an increase in pay and benefits.  The Governing Board will make its final decision in March and about tuition and fees, and in April about salary.  The members were encouraged to let the Governing Board know how they feel about these.

Dues Report:
Of the 42 MAT employees at EMCC, an astounding 40 are dues paying members.  A report (on file) was distributed showing the percentages of dues paying members in the other units.  We are still working on achieving 50% paid memberships.  Providing legal services to members was again mentioned as one possible incentive.  Processing dues transfers from the different units has been challenging.  Establishing a separate dues account within the District’s budgeting system, having full dues payments deposited there, and then transferring unit dues back to the unit accounts is being suggested as a more manageable system.

Conference Report:
There were 235 registrants for the conference; 147 attendees.  Taking place 2 days after “Go Live” is a likely reason for some of the no shows; another is the All Arizona Academic Team meeting on the same day.  The vast majority of evaluation forms were very positive, and there have been many positive emails or in-person comments on how well received the conference was.     

Kevin reported that surplus conference mementos from the past couple of years are available for use as new member welcome gifts, or prizes, and other MAT uses.  Unit officers interested should contact Kevin.  Pat suggested assembling welcome bags for new MAT employees to be given at their orientations.

CPD Report:
The policy development process is essentially finished.  There is some disagreement with three policy proposals: termination hearing, corrective action, and grievance, which will be wrapped up in a meeting with Vice Chancellor Crusoe, probably on March 3.  The All CPD committee will meet tomorrow.  Policy Manual work will include renumbering for consistency as well as more substantive improvements.  Input about areas of interest to MAT members is being requested.  When it is time to vote on Policy Manual changes, each change will be presented individually with the renumbering treated as a single item.  Each item will include old language, new language, and rationale for the change.

Sabbatical Issues:
Jan distributed copies of the new guidelines and application forms developed by the Sabbatical committee. One of the features of the new application is the elimination of the need for the multiple copies to be made by the applicant.  Other changes involve language allowing adjunct teaching that does not conflict with normal working hours.  There were specific questions about the strong consequences for not meeting the goals of the application, the lack of an appeals process, and reports required.  Council members were asked to respond by a show of hands an interest in developing an appeals process.  No vote was recorded. Jan explained that considerable help is available before the application deadline from her as chairman, and from Sabbatical Committee reps on each campus.  Karen commented that #9 of the Best Practices & Guidelines requires something that is not feasible for most doctoral candidates, i.e., forming a committee before comps have been completed.  This is not permitted by most universities.  All MEC members were directed to read both documents thoroughly and to come to the next meeting prepared to vote on acceptance or to bring recommendations for change of the documents.  In particular, further discussion is needed on #9 and regular hours of accountability while on sabbatical needs to be added to 7D of BP& G, and it was determined that HR should be consulted about the language under the signature line.

Professional Growth Report:
Sherri distributed Professional Growth reports for January and February (on file) which indicated there were 43 applications in January, 73 in February.  There is available $89,000 for the third quarter and $76,000 for the fourth quarter.  She will prepare a breakdown by unit of the number of applications and the dollar amounts awarded to be sent to each unit president.  It was noted that the All CPD is requesting a 5% carry forward of unused professional growth funds.

An email has been sent to fiscal agents regarding how professional growth awards are approved and reiterating the guideline that awards are to be paid as approved per item by the committee.  There was a question about per diem amounts approved by the committee being less than the amount allowed by the state guidelines.

Early Retirement Incentives:
Discussions on this issue are moving along and, we’re told, will make financial sense if adopted, resulting in net savings to the District.

In a meeting with VPs of Administrative Services, Jared learned that the proposal to make the grade 21’s a separate employee group is dead for now.  The VPs were floating the idea of a Cluster IV representing only Grade 21s.  The thought is that this will allow them greater benefits and pay increases.  There will also be meetings with the Vice Presidents of Academic Affairs and of Student Services.

Annual MAT Meeting:
Michelle reported that the Conversation with the Chancellor and Annual meeting has tentatively been set for Wednesday, April 30, at the Rio Conference Center.  The Conversation with the Chancellor is scheduled for 1:30 – 2:30 pm, with the Annual Meeting following at 2:30 pm.

MEC Retreat:
There was a question about the date, time and place of the MEC Retreat.  This will be announced some time later.

Adjournment:
Pat moved that the meeting be adjourned; Les seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.  The meeting was adjourned at 11 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Zhara Dean, Secretary

MAT Executive Council


